ULTS Trust Administrative Committee

Meeting Minutes


April 13, 2011

1:30 PM
CA Public Utilities Commission Office – San Francisco
505 Van Ness Avenue, Courtyard Room
San Francisco, CA 94102

Present (Committee):

· Ana Montes (Accion Latina)
· Alik Lee (Division of Ratepayer Advocates)
· Jeff Mondon (AT&T)

· Ortensia Lopez (El Concilio of San Mateo County

· Marcie Evans (Cox Communications)

· Ken McEldowney (Consumer Action)

Present (CPUC Staff):

· Benjamin Schein (LifeLine Implementation)

· Benson Jung (Fiscal)
· Kyle DeVine (TEAM)

· Chris Chow (Public Advisor’s Office)

· Phil Enis (CAB)

· Linette Young (CAB)

Present (Public):

· Julie Weigand (RHA)

· Ericka Hubbard (RHA)

· Casey McFall (Milestone Consulting)

· Ahmad Noorzayen (Milestone Consulting)

· Jack Donovan (Solix)
· Yvonne Wooster (Calaveras Telephone)
On Conference Line
· Greg Davis (CPUC)
· Jonathan Lakritz (CPUC)
· Karen Haith (Solix)

· Chris Henry (Siskiyou Telephone)

1. Introduction, Ken McEldowney, Chairperson
· Meeting was called to order at 1:33 pm.  Everyone present introduced themselves to the group.
2. Approval of Minutes: 
· Jeff Mondon moved to adopt the minutes from the June 10th meeting.  Ortensia Lopez seconded.  All members voted Aye.
3. Fiscal Report
· Fiscal passed out copies of the most recent LifeLine budget report 

· Fiscal shows where the $45 million loan to the General Fund is located

· Subsequent to the meeting, Benson Jung discovered that the loan is scheduled to be repaid in 2011/12, likely in June 2012.
4. Contract Reports:
a. Solix presented February’s response rates by language.  

b. RHA presented information related to marketing and outreach
· The reports from the Focus Groups/Surveys are pending
i. Updating the Solix forms, 
ii. Why people are not renewing/returning forms
· RHA is working on rebranding the logo and tagline, and it was requested that discussions include comparisons with the ones currently in use
i. The Marketing Team presented the four new logos being considered.  A new logo could hopefully be trademarked (the current one is too similar to others, including Big Brothers, Big Sisters)
ii. #1 had talk bubbles, and focused on communication.  #2 used the CaLL acronym, and three lines inside a bubble (most people did not see the acronym).  #3 had three rings, representing three services (landline, cell phone, broadband).  This was the consensus favorite.  #4 used the CALL acronym.
iii. It was noted that a new contractor (the RFP is in process) can use old logo material
· The survey that would poll people on the four new and one old logo is not ready yet.
i. The Marketing Team plans to purchase a phone list, and send the survey to 400 participants
ii. Survey would be in English and Spanish only
iii. If party agrees to participate, they will be send a brochure, with an opportunity to submit opinions either by mail or online.
iv. People who complete the survey will be paid (likely about $10)
v. The AC has requested a chance to see the survey when it is ready (there will be no opportunity to provide feedback), and that status reports be part of the AC Agenda
c. RHA had no report for the Call Center.  
d. TEAM Report
· TEAM reported that there are still reported problems with people having trouble paying for regular rates (including the non-recurring charges) during the application period
i. Ana Montes noted that some SRO residents cannot afford the upfront costs
ii. Data from the SRO groups is being collected
· About 600 complaints have been received, and one concern raised as to why they must be in writing
· Yvonne Wooster noted that the new rules in effect were a direct result of customer getting the credit up front, and they being back-billed if they failed to qualify
· There is an increased need for CBO support for vulnerable populations
· It was noted that Solix can accept a letter from an employer if the employee does not receive regular pay stubs
5. CAB Report:
· CAB was represented by their manager, Phil Enis
· No statistics are available at the moment
· Part of the problem relates to case-type designations in the CAB database, and that many have been manually coded incorrectly
· Codes are separate for LifeLine
· In the subcategories (see list below), LifeLine codes are in the wrong area
· Issues are related to Process/Coding/Database
· CAB management is working on getting training for staff to address the issues
· In 2009, there were about 7,900 contacts with customers, down to 4,300 in 2010
· CAB is looking at a June timeframe to get part of the problem fixed
· On the question of the written complaint requirement, CAB does sometimes type in the form for a person on the phone.  There is also an online complaint process, and CAB can mail a form to people for them to fill out
· The question was raised again about printing a template complaint form on the back of denial letters.  Previously, this idea had been denied due to concerns about costs and the potential for a dramatic increase in appeals.  This item will be added as an Agenda item for future discussion.
· The CAB LifeLine subcategories include: 
· ULTS (a redundant “placeholder” subcategory) 
· Lifeline Billing Dispute 
· CRT:  Did Not Receive Form 
· CRT:  Did Not Return the Form 
· CRT:  Received Form Late 
· Income:  Applicant Alleges No Income 
· Income:  Exceeds Guidelines Annual Doc Provide 
· Income:  No Documentation Provided 
· Income:  Exceeds Guidelines – CRT Performed Annualization 
· Lifeline Appeal (a redundant placeholder subcategory) 
· Program:  Failed to Check Program 
· Program:  Did Not Identify Program Recipient 
· Signature:  Unsigned or Signature Doesn’t Match 
· Unknown:  is used as a “placeholder” but subcat does not roll up to Lifeline category (also used for all other case types - not Lifeline specific)
6. Legal Liaison:
· There is no update on the Conflict of Interest Issue.
· Commission has signed off on the proposed legislation.
· We sought a sponsor, but were unable to obtain one.

· Commission intends to reintroduce the proposed legislation in 2009.

· There is no further action on this issue at this time.
7. Public Comments:

· None.
8. Discussion of ULTS-AC’s Role

· It was understood from a review of the Charter that the role of the AC is to advise the Commission on issues relating to LifeLine.
· This item will be kept as a regular Agenda item.
9. Communications Division Liaison reports:
a. CD staff updates the Committee on the Solix contract
b. Update on the Working Group and other process improvements
c. Pre-Registration
d. Wireless ETC Carriers
e. Update on D. 10-11-033
f. Update on R. 11-03-013
g. Update on R. 09-06-019 (Basic Service Elements)
h. Status Report on RFP’s
i. FCC Rulemaking on “Households”
j. Report on upcoming items.
· Benjamin Schein reported on the steps being taken by Solix, the carriers, and the Commission through the Implementation Group meetings held every two weeks.  Commission staff also has a conference call with Solix staff every week.

· Solix contract
· The contract is set to expire on June 30, 2011 (after a one-year extension via an NCB)
· The RFP is an ongoing process, and CD hopes to have the Notice of Intent to Award posted on April 20th.
· UPDATE: A copy of the Notice of Intent to Award (and the process for its posting), information on the cost sheet opening (public or not), the current implementation timeline are Attached to the Meeting Request.
· D. 10-11-033
· The final decision was voted out on November 19th.
· The first Implementation Workshop was held on February 17-18.

· Redlined changes to the General Order, as well as the California LifeLine Administrator and Claim Form were discussed.

· The new Weighted Average Report from the California LifeLine Administrator was also presented

· Parties were given an opportunity to provide feedback, and redlined changes

· The follow-up workshop was held April 7th.

· Parties were given another opportunity to provide feedback, and redlined changes

· Benjamin will take the final suggestions and incorporate them into a draft to go out with the Resolution

· The Resolution to adopt the new GO should be mailed on May 10th.

· Federal-only Lifeline

· Cricket has officially rolled out their new process effective March 25th.

· Cricket subscribers will see a $13.50 credit on their bill ($10.00 from the feds, and an additional $3.50 offered by Cricket)

· No outreach is being done for federal Lifeline

· The Marketing Team is working on structuring the forms to differentiate state and federal Lifeline.  Currently (per Chris Chow), there is some confusion being reported

· Cricket offers billing only online (no paper bills)

· R. 11-03-013 (New LifeLine Proceeding

· The new proceeding allows for more flexibility in timing for D. 10-11-033 implementation

· Form 700

· All AC members must fill out a Form 700.  Please see this link: http://www.fppc.ca.gov/index.php?id=500 for more information. 

10. ULTS-AC Report:
a. Recommendations for CPUC staff
b. Proposed initiatives for 2011
· It was recommended to maintain monthly meetings for the AC.
11. Review of Administrative Committee vacancy status:
a. Invitation to fill Small ILEC
b. Invitation to nominate Alternates
· Yvonne Wooster has been nominated to fill the Small ILEC position.  Ortensia Lopez moved, Jeff Mondon seconded, all voted aye.
12. Future Meeting Date/Location:
· It was decided to hold the next meeting in San Francisco on Thursday, May 19th at 1:00 pm.
13. Adjournment:
· Ortensia Lopez moved, Ana Montes seconded, and all voted Aye.  
· The meeting was adjourned at 3:36 pm.
� 	This location is accessible to people with disabilities.  If specialized accommodations for the disabled are needed at the location of this meeting, e.g., sign language interpreters please call the PUC Public Advisor at (415) 703-2074 // email: � HYPERLINK "mailto:public.advisor@cpuc.ca.gov" ��public.advisor@cpuc.ca.gov� three business days in advance of the meeting.  
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